
Propagating Roses

I  have  always  wanted  to  learn  how  to  propagate  roses,
especially the antique ones we have at Bella Terra. With a
clean potting shed (see yesterday’s post here) and sheltering
in place time on my hands, I thought I would try this.

Meet Quatre Saisons (Rose of the Four Seasons), R. damascene
bifera). We have three of the original antique rose bushes
that survived the property renovation. This is the oldest
European rose to reliably flower more than once during the
year. It is one of the most important historic roses, probably
going back to the Romans or earlier. 

Quatre Saisons

This rose is not cultivated for the appearance of its shrubs
as  they  are  rather  gawky  and  VERY  prickly.  Foliage  is
plentiful and leaves have a serrated edge. The blossoms are a
bit unconventional and messy-looking but the scent is a mighty
treat for the nose.

The reason I am so intrigued by having roses at Bella Terra is
a reference made in a previous owner’s diary on April 1, 1922,
when  she  wrote  “saw  first  rose  bloom”.  When  we  were
researching the house, we found these diaries at the Arizona
Historical Museum. Apparently the roses are referenced many
times as an important part of the landscaping. To know I am
enjoying roses here just the same way someone did 100 years
ago gives me great joy.

http://bella-terra.moseke.com/propagating-roses/
http://bella-terra.moseke.com/2020/04/cleaning-out-the-potting-shed/
http://oldroses.nl/my-roses/damasks/quatre-saisons/
https://arizonahistoricalsociety.org/museum/arizona-history-museum/
https://arizonahistoricalsociety.org/museum/arizona-history-museum/


In Preparation
In preparation for the propagating process, I scrubbed and
cleaned the clay pots I wanted to use. Since the success rate
of propagating roses is about 50 50 to 75 percent (according
the  Dr.  William  C.  Welch),  cleaning  the  pots  will  help
minimize any contamination. I then covered the hole at the
bottom with a small rock.

Next I loaded up my clean pots and headed out to the compost
pile. There are several sites on Google that recommend the
type of medium to use for rose propagation. Our compost soil
has always done wonders in the past and so I’m counting on it
now.

If you missed my composting post, click here. With the pots
filled with soil, it is now time to select roses.

How to Take the Cutting
Take a 12-inch segment of the stem, cutting at a 45-degree
angle. The best cuttings usually come from the sides of the
bush vs. the center. I made sure I used my sharpest and
cleanest clippers, in order to avoid contamination or crushing
the stem. I immediately put the cuttings in water while I
continued cutting the others.

Cuttings taken from new growth vs. old, hardened wood are more
likely to be successful. Spring or early summer is the best
time to take these softwood cuttings. Select them in the early
morning when the plant is most hydrated. Wish I wore gloves as



these roses have such sharp thorns!

Remove Most of the Leaves
Remove all but the top two leaflets on the stem. Then, cut of
the stem just above this top set of leaves. Removing the
excess  leaves  helps  to  divert  energy  to  root  production.
However, the stem still needs to continue with photosysthesis
and feed itself until new roots are formed. Also remove any
flowers. The flowers will consume energy, and you want to
encourage  the  stem  to  refocus  its  energy  on  survival  by
sending out new roots. 

Prepare the Stem for Rooting

Using sharp pruners make a fresh cut on the bottom of the stem
just below a stem node. I made the cut at a 45 degree angle.
The stem node is where new growth typically forms. Then slice
into the bottom stem about a quarter of an inch up, splitting
the stem into open quarters.

Using a Rooting Hormone

Though this step is optional, a rooting hormone can help spur



the plant into developing new roots. I purchased this rooting
powder from my favorite nursery, Whitfill Nursery for $5.99.

Slightly moisten the split end of the rose cutting and then
dip it into the powdered rooting hormone. Shake off any excess
powder.

Plant the Cutting
Plant the cutting in a container filled with at least 6 inch
of planting medium. Some recommend a mixture of coarse sand
and vermiculite or a potting mix designed for roses. Keeping
my fingers crossed that my homemade compost is sufficient.

Poke a hole in the potting medium (I used a screwdriver) and
then insert the stem. Be careful not to rub off the rooting
powder. Gently firm the soil around the stem and water well.

How cute is this pot~~a school Mother’s Day project made in
2004 by my son Benjamin!

Selecting the Location
Roses prefer a sunny location, but for rooting purposes it is
best that they are shielded from the hot afternoon sun. It is
important to keep the soil moist so the cutting does not dry
out. Some people put a plastic bag over to create a humid
environment.

http://www.whitfillnursery.com


I have placed the 5 pots on the window sill directly across
from my computer, so I can check on them every day. The
northern exposure will provide bright light but no direct sun.

Of course, I discovered the following advice AFTER I cut the
stems.  However,  I  did  remove  the  flowers  and  buds,  so
hopefully I will have success. Here is what I read: “Moreover,
avoid taking cuttings when your plant is heavily blooming. The
plant is putting most of its energy into flower production
rather than root development, so a cutting won’t readily root.
If you must propagate when the plant is blooming, make sure to
remove the flowers and buds from the cutting.”

I am planning to let them grow over the summer in these pots
and then plant them in the fall? Or transplant them into
bigger pots with a January 2021 planting? Still trying to
figure that part out. If there are any rosarians out there, I
welcome your help!

Here are some other photos that I’ve taken over time of these
delightful roses. I wish you could scratch and sniff.

Lastly, it was difficult to decapitate the flowers off of the
stems for this propagation. But not to fret! I am utilizing
all the blossoms in a potpourri I am making for the hen house.

Have you ever propagated roses? What is your favorite species?
Wish me luck and hopefully I will have 5 more Quatre Saisons



soon!

Wishing you a delightful Wednesday! Today I am still washing
windows (ugh!) and making face masks as my roll of elastic
finally arrived!

References: The Rose Bible by Rayford Clayton Reddell


